RUDDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

DRAFT MINUTES OF THE FINANCE AND POLICY COMMITTEE

HELD AT ST. PETER'S ROOMS ON TUESDAY 8th SEPTEMBER 2009 AT 
7.30 PM

Membership



Councillors
P.F. McGowan

Chairman



A

K.S. Piggott

Vice-Chairman





Mrs. B. Breakwell




D.J. Hall





J.V. Norton



A

N. Tegerdine





Mrs. B.M. Venes



A

W.A. Wood 
Persons absent are marked ‘A’

Persons representing the Parish Council on other business are marked ‘O’

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE



Mrs. J.A. Goodbody
Clerk to the Council


Mrs. L.M. Cooke
Deputy Clerk
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors K.S. Piggott, 


N.J. Tegerdine and W.A. Wood.
DECLARATION OF MEMBER'S INTERESTS

Councillor P.F. McGowan declared an interest in Planning Application No. 09/01470/VAR in respect of The Country Cottage Hotel.

Councillor J.V. Norton declared an interest in Planning Application No. 09/01578/FUL in respect of 2 Kempson Street.
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th May 2009, having been previously circulated, were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th June 2009, having been 



previously circulated, were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Proposed New Recycling Centre (Vide Minute F. 09/887)


The Clerk advised that following further discussions between Rushcliffe 



Borough Council and Nottinghamshire County Council she had been 



advised that no further action will be taken regarding this proposal.
MOTION FOR ADJOURNMENT

There being no members of the public present, no motion for 
adjournment was made.
F. 09/894  DEVELOPMENT

Planning Meetings held during August 2009


Copies of the Minutes of Planning Meetings held on 11th August 2009 



and 25th August 2009, together with Planning Schedules 608 and 609 



respectively had previously been circulated to Members.


RESOLVED:


1.
That the Minutes of the Planning Meetings held on 11th August 




2009 and 25th August 2009, having been previously circulated, 




were confirmed and signed by the Chairman of the Parish 




Council.

2.
That the observations contained in Planning Schedules 608 and 




609 be adopted.

New Applications


Councillor Mrs. B.M. Venes took the chair during discussion of Planning 



Application 09/01470/VAR, the Chairman having previously declared an 



interest.
The Clerk read to Members the contents of a letter from Mr. & Mrs. Emson of Easthorpe Street concerning Planning Application 09/01470/VAR.  They had hoped to attend the meeting to present their concerns in person but unfortunately had been unable to do so.
RESOLVED:
That the observations contained in Planning Schedule 610 be adopted.
F. 09/895  STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

RESOLVED:
That the Statement of Accounts as set out below be adopted and that 
Payments contained therein be authorised:-


Schedule of Payments for June

  10472.72

Inter Account Transfers:


Current Account Transfers
Debit
  36053.69





Credit
    6346.67

Deposit Account Transfers
Debit
117164.43





Credit
166079.17

Imprest Account Transfers
Debit
          0.00





Credit
  10817.76

Money Market Transfers
Debit
100025.48





Credit
100000.00


14-Day Deposit Transfers
Debit
  30000.00





Credit
          0.00

Schedule of Payments for July

  42041.14

Inter Account Transfers:


Current Account Transfers
Debit
      707.57





Credit
  45452.82

Deposit Account Transfers
Debit
156631.89





Credit
102579.80

Imprest Account Transfers
Debit
          0.00






Credit
  11179.07

Money Market Transfers
Debit
100021.23





Credit
100000.00

14-Day Deposit Transfers
Debit
    1851.00





Credit
          0.00

F. 09/896  STATEMENT OF INCOME RECEIVED


RESOLVED:


That the Statement of Income Received as set out below be noted:-


Income received for June

    6632.21

Income received for July

    5046.07

Income received for August

    2189.77

Total Income received 01.04.09–31.08.09
  20968.27
F. 09/897  OUTSTANDING SUNDRY DEBTOR ACCOUNTS

The Clerk reported that there were no outstanding sundry debtor accounts to cause concern.  
F. 09/898  QUARTERLY SUMMARY STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURE BY BUDGET HEADING TO 30th JUNE 2009

Copies of the Summary Report to 30th June 2009 (i.e. 3 months), which also includes the DLO and Administration re-charges to Budget Heads, had previously been circulated to Members.

RESOLVED:


That the Report be noted.
F. 09/899  BUDGET 2010/2011
Guidelines for preparing the 2010/2011 Budget
The Clerk advised that the national agreement in respect of Salaries to be paid from 1st April 2008 was not finally agreed until March 2009 and these are being currently used for the year 2009/2010 until such time as a new agreement is reached for 2009/2010.  
For Budget purposes therefore, the Clerk advised that she is proposing to apply a 3% increase on the 2008/2009 figures in order to obtain projected 2009/2010 rates, plus a further 3% on the projected 2009/2010 figures for the preparation of the 2010/2011 Budget.  
Members discussed the percentage increase to be applied in general to the Budget and agreed on 3% overall.

Budget Programme
Copies of the proposed Budget Programme for the 2010/2011 Budget had previously been circulated to Members and this was agreed.

Items to be included in the Finance & Policy Committee Budget 2010/2011
There were no special items identified which were required to be included in the Finance & Policy Committee Budget 2010/2011.
RESOLVED:

1.
That a 3% increase overall on the 2009/2010 Budget figures be 



applied for the preparation of the 2010/2011.

JG
2.
That the Budget Programme, a copy of which is appended to 



these Minutes be approved.


JG
3.
That no special items be included in the Finance & Policy 



Committee Budget 2010/2011.
F. 09/900  RUDDINGTON MEDICAL CENTRE
Members were reminded that at the Planning Meeting held on 25th August 2009 it had been agreed to set up a working group to act as liaison officers on behalf of the Parish Council whilst work is taking place to enlarge the existing Medical Centre, which includes the siting of temporary accommodation on The Green, provided planning approval is granted by Rushcliffe Borough Council.
Members considered that this matter be further discussed at the Parish Council Meeting scheduled to take place on 29th September 2009, and recommended that the working group should consist of 4 or 5 representatives from the Parish Council.  The working group should be given delegated powers to act and make decisions on behalf of the Parish Council, subject to ratification at an appropriate Council or Committee meeting.

RESOLVED:

That this matter be further discussed at the Parish Council Meeting 

scheduled to take place on 29th September 2009. 
JG

F. 09/901  GAMBLING ACT 2005 SECTION 349: CONSULTATION ON RUSHCLIFFE BOROUGH COUNCIL’S DRAFT STATEMENT OF LICENSING PRINCIPLES
Copies of correspondence from Rushcliffe Borough Council advising of the Consultation Period on the review of the Borough Council’s first Statement of Licensing Principles which came into effect on 3rd January 2007 had previously been circulated to Members.

The Clerk advised that she had spoken to Duncan Collings, Senior Licensing Officer at the Borough Council, who had advised that there are no changes to the original document that will affect Ruddington.

RESOLVED:


That the information be noted.

F. 09/902  LICENSING ACT 2003: LEGISLATIVE REFORM (SUPERVISION OF ALCOHOL SALES IN CHURCH AND VILLAGE HALLS) ORDER 2009
Copies of correspondence from Rushcliffe Borough Council regarding the above order which came into effect on 29th July 2009 had previously been circulated to Members.

The Clerk advised that she had spoken to Duncan Collings, Senior Licensing Officer at the Borough Council, who had advised that this does not affect Ruddington as hirer’s of Parish Council premises will still be required to apply for a Temporary Events Notice for the sale of alcohol. 
Members discussed this matter in detail.

RESOLVED:

That the above information be noted.
F. 09/903  COMMEMORATION OF VICTORIA CROSS VETERAN FROM RUDDINGTON (Vide Minute F. 09/1194)
Donation to Nottingham & Nottinghamshire Victoria Cross Committee
Copies of a reply from Nottingham & Nottinghamshire Victoria Cross Committee thanking the Parish Council for its donation had previously been circulated to Members.

RESOLVED:

That the contents of the letter be noted.
Commemoration of Victoria Cross Veteran from Ruddington
Copies of correspondence from Rushcliffe Borough Council, together with a copy of an article which had appeared in the Nottingham Evening Post on 30th July 2009 had previously been circulated to Members.

Members noted that Rushcliffe Borough Council is hoping to establish ways in which the borough and parishes can support the work of the Victoria Cross Committee and has asked if the Parish Council would be prepared to be involved in working with local churches to organise a relevant service, inviting local children and veterans, to commemorate Francis Wheatley VC.

Members discussed the fact that events had previously been held in Ruddington to commemorate Francis Wheatley VC, and in fact there is a commemorative plaque on the wall in St. Peter’s Rooms.  They did however say that they would be delighted to join in other activities such as a church service as they were very proud of the fact that Francis Wheatley came from Ruddington and performed such an heroic act, for which he had been awarded the Victoria Cross.


RESOLVED:


That Rushcliffe Borough Council be advised that the Parish Council 


would be delighted to be involved in activities organised in Ruddington to commemorate Francis Wheatley VC.
F. 09/904  FINAL ACCOUNTS FOR YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2009
Copies of correspondence from A.T. Robertson of Clement Keys, the Parish Council’s External Auditor, together with the Clerk’s responses to the questions raised had previously been circulated to Members.

Members noted the detailed responses supplied by the Clerk. 

RESOLVED:

That the contents of the correspondence in respect of the Final Accounts 
for the Year Ended 31st March 2009 be noted.
F. 09/905  JUBIILEE CLUBHOUSE PROJECT
Councillor J.V. Norton advised Members that as part of the procedure related with the funding provided by the Football Foundation it has been necessary at various stages throughout the project to provide copy invoices, reports etc.  The final part of the procedure is to provide an Audit Statement in order to verify that all invoices have been correctly paid and relate solely to the Football Foundation.  Once this has been provided the final retention will be released.

The Clerk was asked to contact the Parish Council’s Internal Auditor, Longley & Co. to ascertain whether they would be willing to carry out the Audit of the Jubilee Clubhouse Project Accounts.  The Audit took place on Thursday 27th August 2009 and in order to minimise the cost involved the Clerk annotated all the necessary documentation and provided print-outs of spreadsheets relating to all expenditure on the project prior to the Auditor’s visit to the Office.  The Audit Certificate was completed, signed and posted to the Football Foundation’s Auditor on the same day.


RESOLVED:


1.
That the above information be noted.


2.
That the Clerk be thanked for the extra work carried out prior to 




the Auditor’s visit.
F. 09/906  PHOTOCOPIER
Copies of information provided by Danwood in respect of the current costs of photocopying charges, together with estimated costs of printing from the Council’s computers through independent printers, had previously been circulated to Members.

The Clerk advised that the photocopier was leased from Danwood on a 5 year contract in 2006 and is currently ‘under-used’ in respect of the comparison between the number of copies taken over the 3-year period as opposed to the number of copies the machine would be expected to produce.  Bearing this in mind, it has been suggested that as there would be no detriment to the machine or to the quality of the copies reproduced, Danwood would like to offer the Parish Council the opportunity to extend the lease by a further 2 years at a reduced rate.  In addition, by providing a full network card in the photocopier this would enable copies to be printed directly from the Council’s computers at a much cheaper rate than through independent printers.
The Clerk explained that when the Parish Council’s computers are renewed in the near future, they will be connected by a server which will not only provide a link between the three computers but will also enable the link to the photocopier.  

It is anticipated that savings of approximately £174.33 per quarter overall could be made by reproducing copies in the above manner, including the reduced rental rate.

RESOLVED:


1.
That the lease with Danwood for the existing Sharp MX2300n 




Standalone Copier be extended by two years.
JG

2.
That as soon as the new Computers have been installed, together 

with the necessary server, Danwood be requested to provide Full 




Network Card Activation on the copier.

JG
F. 09/907  GRANT AID: MENCAP

Copies of correspondence from MENCAP seeking a donation from the Parish Council towards the services they provide in the borough of Rushcliffe had previously been circulated to Members.

Members considered the fact that there are several local residents who regularly make use of the services provided by MENCAP, and indeed there are young people with learning disabilities living together in a house within our community.

RESOLVED:

That the Council, in accordance with its powers under Sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act of 1972, should incur the following expenditure which in the opinion of the Council is in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them commensurate with this expenditure:

MENCAP 


£200.00

F. 09/908  RUSHCLIFFE COMMUNITY AWARDS 2009

Details in respect of nominations for the Rushcliffe Community Awards 2009 had previously been circulated to Members.

It was suggested that the Parish Council should nominate David Brown, who had just retired as Chairman of Ruddington Colts Football Club, and had been associated with encouraging young people into football for many years.  The culmination of his association and dedicated work with the Football Club for over twenty years was, of course, the building of the Jubilee Clubhouse.


RESOLVED:
That David Brown, Ruddington Village Football Club, be nominated by the Parish Council for consideration for a Rushcliffe Community Award 2009 in the category  “supporting children and young people”.
JG
F. 09/909  RUSHCLIFFE BOROUGH COUNCIL WASTE STRATEGY
Copies of correspondence from Rushcliffe Borough Council seeking comments on the RBC Waste Strategy and Action Plan had previously been circulated to Members.  

Members had also been informed that Councillor Mrs. B.M. Venes had advised that she had a copy of the document and would report the content at the meeting.

It transpired, however, that the documents which Councillor Mrs. B.M. Venes had in her possession were not the same as the document downloaded from the website by the Clerk in response to the correspondence.  She was therefore provided with a copy of the relevant document.

RESOLVED:


That this matter be referred to the Parish Council Meeting scheduled to 



take place on 29th September 2009


JG
F. 09/910  THE BIG PICTURE – RUSHCLIFFE
Copies of information from Rushcliffe Borough Council advising that they are embarking upon a major public awareness/engagement campaign to encourage residents to think about the Rushcliffe area in the future had previously been circulated to Members.

Rushcliffe Borough Council recognises that there will need to be change in the coming decades, not least because of the projected population increase and associated housing growth.  They have engaged The Media Group to work with them on this exciting project as they want to reach all sections of the community.
It is envisaged that local councils could have a key role in helping to engage their communities with this project and are requesting Parish Councils to complete a questionnaire.  This will provide them with a database of contacts which they can use to deliver the project.

Members agreed that the Parish Council would be willing to work with the Borough Council to promote the campaign to the community.  It was suggested that the Big Picture Roadshow  with ‘interactive kiosk’ could visit the village on 17th October 2009 to coincide with the launch of The Greening Campaign.


RESOLVED:


1.
That Rushcliffe Borough Council be advised that Ruddington 




Parish Council is willing to work with them to promote The Big 




Picture.



JG

2.
That ‘The Big Picture Roadshow’ be invited to attend the launch of  The Greening Campaign on 17th October 2009.
JG
F. 09/911  REPORTS 

A52 - Re-Surfacing Works
The Clerk advised that notification had been received, and posted on the Parish Council Notice Board, regarding essential maintenance works scheduled on the A52 between Wheatcroft Island and Nottingham Knight Island commencing 4th September 2009, to be completed by 13th September 2009.

However, an email was received on 28th August 2009 advising that the works would not start on 4th September but will now start in early October.  A copy of the email has also been placed on the Notice Board.
Members noted the above information.

Empty Properties at the junction High Street/The Green
Councillor P.F. McGowan read to Members the contents of two emails from David Banks, Head of Environment & Waste Management at Rushcliffe Borough, regarding the above properties.  Members noted this information.
The Clerk agreed to circulate a copy of the correspondence to all Parish Councillors along with the Parish Council Agenda.

Ruddington Website Launch
Members were advised that the new website would be going ‘live’ with 


effect from Monday 14th September.  Leaflets and Posters will be distributed at various locations throughout the village advising members of the public about the launch.  The Deputy Clerk reported that Councillor N.J. Tegerdine had indicated that he would be advising his many contacts throughout the media of the launch of the website in order to obtain as much publicity as possible.
The Clerk expressed her thanks for the work undertaken by the Deputy Clerk, who had been solely responsible for loading all the information onto the new website.
Members re-iterated their thanks to the Deputy Clerk.


Village Guide
Councillor Mrs. B. Breakwell advised Members that the publishing of the printed version of the Village Guide would follow “hot on the heels” of the website launch.  The colour-printed covers have been received and it is anticipated that photocopying of the inside contents pages would commence next week.


Members noted the above information.
The Meeting closed at 9.05pm





Chairman





Committee Chairman
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